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a bipartisan way to improve the qual-
ity of life for working families every-
where.

Well, it is nearly 100 days later and
what have the Republicans put for-
ward? Have they tried to make college
education more affordable? No, they
have done nothing. Have they moved to
guarantee health care for all children?
No, they have done nothing. Have they
tried to make pensions more portable
and more secure? No, they have done
nothing. Have they offered a plan for
real campaign finance reform? No, Mr.
Speaker, they have done nothing.

Democrats have a real agenda, and
we have a message for the Republican
leadership: Either lead, follow, or get
out of the way.

Mr. Speaker, the 105th Congress does
not have to be a do nothing Congress.
Let us move forward on education and
health care and pension security and
real campaign finance reform. We can
be the do something Congress, but we
have got to start actually doing some-
thing, and we have got to start doing
something today.
f

WE NEED A TAX SYSTEM WHICH
IS FAIR AND SIMPLE

(Mr. HEFLEY asked and was given
permission to address the House for 1
minute.)

Mr. HEFLEY. Mr. Speaker, I have a
problem, and my problem is I cannot
decide which foolish, counter-
productive, unfair tax I hate the most.
I do not like the capital gains tax be-
cause it hurts economic growth and it
kills job creation. I do not like the
death tax because it takes one’s life
work, the fruit of a lifetime of labor
and tells the grieving, ‘‘Pay up now,
and if you can’t afford to, I’m closing
up the family business.’’ I do not like
business taxes because it takes the
taxes twice, and like the capital gains
tax, it means fewer jobs for the people
who need them most.

But perhaps the most odious, offen-
sive and outrageously unfair part of
the Tax Code is the personal income
tax. The burden is too heavy, the loop-
holes are too pervasive, and the com-
plexity is simply overwhelming.

When we look at the set of volumes
that compromise the Federal Tax Code,
36,000 pages at last count, we cannot
help but think who designed this
thing? It is time to get a grip, junk the
Tax Code, start all over, cut tax rates
and pass a tax system which is both
simple and fair.
f

HOW DUMB CAN WE BE?

(Mr. TRAFICANT asked and was
given permission to address the House
for 1 minute and to revise and extend
his remarks.)

Mr. TRAFICANT. Mr. Speaker,
America’s building a new war machine
that promises to be the mother of all
mayhem, an awesome air force and
navy and the greatest land army ever
in world history. And America is

bankrolling this Goliath in China. That
is right, in China, despite the fact that
China is a brutal dictatorship that has
already threatened to nuke their
neighbors.

Now, Mr. Speaker, I say to the Con-
gress, ‘‘If that’s not enough to freeze
dry your stir fry, check this out.’’

While China now sells Barbie and GI
Joe to our kids, General Cho is stock-
ing our assets.

Beam me up, Mr. Speaker. Hard-
earned dollars by American workers
building the next national security
threat to the United States of America;
how dumb can we be? How dumb?

The bottom line: Chinese toys today,
but maybe just maybe a Chinese mis-
sile tomorrow. Think about it.
f

SUPPORT H.R. 15, THE MEDICARE
PREVENTIVE BENEFITS IM-
PROVEMENT ACT

(Mr. BILIRAKIS asked and was given
permission to revise and extend his re-
marks.)

Mr. BILIRAKIS. Mr. Speaker, I rise
today to urge my colleagues to support
H.R. 15, the Medicare Preventive Bene-
fits Improvement Act. This legislation
will ensure that important, sometimes
even lifesaving, preventive benefits
will be covered by the Medicare pro-
gram.

The debate over the future of health
care is one of the most critical issues
we face as we approach the next cen-
tury. H.R. 15 helps to address this im-
portant matter by providing preventive
health benefits to seniors. It guaran-
tees Medicare coverage for some of the
most critical preventive screening
tests available. These tests include
mammographies for women 50 and
over, pap smears, colon cancer screen-
ing, prostate screening and diabetes
self-management supplies.

As we move forward with budget ne-
gotiations we need to realize that there
are issues that have bipartisan support.
Many are included in H.R. 15, which
currently has 79 cosponsors both Demo-
crat and Republican.

Mr. Speaker, we must act now and
pass this preventive health bill. It is
good legislative policy and, most im-
portantly, it will save lives.
f

CONGRESS IN PERMANENT STALL

(Ms. HOOLEY of Oregon asked and
was given permission to revise and ex-
tend her remarks.)

Ms. HOOLEY of Oregon. Mr. Speaker,
we are very frustrated by the slow
start of this Congress. Even though we
are about to pass the 100-day marker,
this Congress is still stuck at the start-
ing gate. To date we have only taken 60
votes compared to 2 years ago where
we took 302 votes.

I would like to think that this Con-
gress is sort of like an old car that is
just taking a little while to get
warmed up, but the troubling thing
about this session is we seem to be in
a permanent stall. We are not working

on issues that matter to American
families now, and there is no plan to
work on them in the future.

The real tragedy is that these are is-
sues both Democrats, Republicans and
the Americans would like to work on,
issues like reforming campaign fi-
nance, balancing our budget and im-
proving our schools. We are not just
working on them now, but they are not
scheduled for the future.

Mr. Speaker, it is time for this Con-
gress to abandon the ‘‘who cares’’ legis-
lative agenda that has dominated the
first 100 days of this Congress and get
to work on the issues that really mat-
ter to the American people.
f

JUDGES ABUSING THEIR POWER

(Mr. SAM JOHNSON of Texas asked
and was given permission to address
the House for 1 minute and to revise
and extend his remarks.)

Mr. SAM JOHNSON of Texas. Mr.
Speaker, there has been a lot of talk
lately about Federal judges abusing
their power. Federal judges have been
ignoring the will of the people by over-
turning elections and legislating from
the bench.

Judge Thelton Henderson did just
that last year when he disregarded the
will of 5 million California voters. He
issued an injunction prohibiting the
enactment of California’s Proposition
209, which passed with 54 percent of the
vote in November of 1994. Yesterday a
3-judge appeals panel voted 3–0 to over-
turn Henderson’s ruling and allow the
enactment of Proposition 209.

The panel said, and I quote, ‘‘A sys-
tem which permits one judge to block
with the stroke of a pen what over four
million State residents voted to enact
as law tests the integrity of our con-
stitutional democracy.’’

I agree and applaud an all-America
panel, 3-judge panel, for having the in-
tegrity to remind colleagues that they
are there to interpret the law and not
create it.
f

WHERE IS THE LEADERSHIP?

(Mr. LEWIS of Georgia asked and was
given permission to address the House
for 1 minute and to revise and extend
his remarks.)

Mr. LEWIS of Georgia. Mr. Speaker,
4 years ago the Democrats were doing
the heavy lifting to help hard-working
families. The Family and Medical
Leave Act, to help working parents,
was law by February. The Motor-Voter
Act, to bring more Americans into the
democratic process, was law by May.

But now what are we doing? Nothing.
We are not meeting, we are not work-
ing, we are not voting.

There is no excuse. There is work to
be done. Too many of our young people
cannot afford a college education. Too
many children are dropping out of
school. Ten million kids have no health
insurance. In fact, while this Congress
has done nothing, more than 300,000
children lost their health insurance.
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Mr. Speaker, show us a bill on edu-

cation, show us a bill on children
health, show us a bill on campaign fi-
nance.

Where is the leadership? Where is the
action? Where is the vision? Where is
the beef? It is time to act, it is time to
lead.
f

CAMPAIGN FINANCING

(Mr. TIAHRT asked and was given
permission to address the House for 1
minute and to revise and extend his re-
marks.)

Mr. TIAHRT. Mr. Speaker, if my col-
leagues think the last campaign was
too long, too costly and too negative,
they ought to be mad. The AFL-CIO
started negative political ads in Wich-
ita, KS, last week, 19 months before
the next election. Misleading false
messages in the form of TV commer-
cials are corrosive to our system of self
government.

b 1115

Here in America, the people govern.
But how can they make good decisions
when the information they get on tele-
vision is false and misleading.

Most Americans believe that we
ought to have time to govern, to rep-
resent the people, but when false cam-
paign ads start 5 months after the last
election, so does the next campaign. It
is time for campaign reform, it is time
for the AFL–CIO to be restricted to
separate voluntary contributions, not
the taking of dues without the consent
of their Members.
f

PUT FACES ON DIVERSITY AND
CHILDREN’S HEALTH CARE

(Ms. JACKSON-LEE of Texas asked
and was given permission to address
the House for 1 minute and to revise
and extend her remarks.)

Ms. JACKSON-LEE of Texas. Mr.
Speaker, it is important this morning
to put the face on several things that
have occurred in this country that I
think give us both a negative image
and reputation, the face on Hopwood
and the overturning of the very appro-
priate decision by the district court
was to find 40 to 50 percent decline in
minority students going to our institu-
tions of higher learning across this Na-
tion. The district court was right, the
circuit court is wrong. We need oppor-
tunity and diversity in this country.

Then on the health care issue dealing
with our children, let us put a face on
health care for our children. Ten mil-
lion children uninsured, an 11-year-old
with asthma not being able to get
health insurance. Seventy percent of
those are working families making less
than $500 a week, making $17,000 to
$29,000 a year, working hard every day
and not being able to insure their chil-
dren, not being able to let children
play in Little League or cheerleaders
because they are fearful that they will
get some sort of deadly illness that the
working parent cannot pay for.

This is a crime and a crisis. Put the
faces on diversity, put the faces on
children’s health insurance. Let us do
something positive in this Congress.
Let us applaud and affirm diversity and
let us make sure our children are in-
sured.
f

IT IS TIME TO CUT TAXES

(Mr. JONES asked and was given per-
mission to address the House for 1
minute.)

Mr. JONES. Mr. Speaker, on Feb-
ruary 13, 1913, a day that will live in in-
famy, the 16th amendment to the Con-
stitution was ratified.

Twelve words, Mr. Speaker, just 12
words was all it took to give the politi-
cians in Washington a permanent hand
in the pocket of every working person
in America. ‘‘The Congress shall have
the power to lay and collect taxes on
incomes.’’ The rest, Mr. Speaker, is
history.

Who could have guessed that those 12
words would lead to our present state
of affairs where the average family
pays more in taxes than it pays for
clothing, housing, and food combined.

Mr. Speaker, that is not right. This is
about fairness. It is not fair that the
family living from paycheck to pay-
check struggles to make ends meet. It
is not fair that taxpayers should have
to send over one-third of their income
to the politicians in Washington.

Mr. Speaker, taxes are too high. It is
time to cut taxes for the American peo-
ple.
f

WASHINGTON TO WORK

(Mr. DOGGETT asked and was given
permission to address the House for 1
minute and to revise and extend his re-
marks.)

Mr. DOGGETT. Mr. Speaker, as an
advocate of the Welfare To Work ini-
tiative last year, I come forward to
propose a sequel this year: Washington
To Work. How about it? How about this
House getting to work the way they
said they wanted the welfare folks to
go to work last year. Mr. Speaker, the
work ethic seems to be in full blown re-
treat here in Washington.

I spent some time preparing this
comprehensive list of all of the accom-
plishments of this Gingrich Congress.
Here they are, and there is room for a
little more on this blank chart, be-
cause there are millions of children
who have no health insurance; there
are millions of young people who want
the chance to pursue a college edu-
cation.

There are those of us who want the
budget balanced with true balance, who
want to reform the campaign finance
system, and yet in this leaderless, aim-
less Gingrich House, this is the com-
prehensive list of accomplishments. It
is time to apply the same work ethic to
this House that our Republican col-
leagues and some of us on the Demo-
cratic side sought to apply to the wel-
fare system last year.

COSTLY EPA REGULATIONS WILL
HARM AMERICAN PEOPLE

(Mr. NEY asked and was given per-
mission to address the House for 1
minute and to revise and extend his re-
marks.)

Mr. NEY. Mr. Speaker, I will tell my
colleagues somebody that is working in
overdrive is the head of the U.S. EPA.
Unfortunately, it is not working for us.
She is making a policy decision that
will directly affect the lives of millions
of working families, all without basing
them on sound science and in-depth re-
search into the effects of these regula-
tions on working people in our coun-
try. We cannot let this happen.

Therefore, I am hosting a statewide
conference in Columbus, OH, on Mon-
day, April 14. The purpose is to fight
the new irrational air proposals by the
U.S. EPA. I will be joined by the Gov-
ernor of the State; the head of the Ohio
EPA, Don Schregardus; George Wolff,
who is head of the U.S. EPA’s Clean
Air Scientific Advisory Committee;
and members of the Ohio legislature.
The purpose: To tell the truth about
these costly environmental regulations
that will do great harm to America’s
working families, without any health
care benefits.

This is a bipartisan conference sup-
ported by Republicans and Democrats
all over Ohio who are concerned about
the punitive, callous, mean-spirited ac-
tions of EPA Administrator Carol
Browner directed at the people least
able to pay, our working families; we
have to stop this now.

f

LET US WORK IN THE 105TH
CONGRESS

(Mr. GREEN asked and was given
permission to address the House for 1
minute and to revise and extend his re-
marks.)

Mr. GREEN. Mr. Speaker, the first
100 days are supposed to set the stand-
ard for the session ahead. I hope this is
not the case with this Congress, which
has been plagued with delays on every-
thing, not the least of which is the
budget.

The Republican leadership has
pushed back deadlines for voting for
budget proposals, and now we hear it
will be the summertime before we can
expect to discuss the budget.

While the President submitted a
budget more than 2 months ago, we
still have yet to see an alternative
budget from the Republicans. While we
have fielded criticism on the Presi-
dent’s budget, we cannot fight fire with
fire because we have nothing to add to
the numbers to compare the Presi-
dent’s budget to what we have, which is
nothing, so we have to move.

Similarly, we continue to waste time
by not addressing the health care crisis
for America’s children. At the end of
March a Families USA study told us
that 2 million people were uninsured
for at least 1 month in 1995 and 1996; 10
million children were uninsured for the
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